3

 ACADEMIC SENATE 

MINUTES 

MEETING 4
October 22, 2015, 2:00 - 4:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150

1. CALL TO ORDER: 2:04 pm
2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA – Academic Senate Meeting of October 22, 2015: Approved
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES
3.1 2015-16 Academic Senate Meeting of October 8, 2015: Approved
4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS
4.1 Executive Committee – Announcements
· AS Retreat is taking place next Thursday, Oct. 29, 2-4:00 pm at the Pointe.

· Provost Search: The search committee members will be placed on the Academic Senate website. Feel free to contact them and provide your input in terms of qualities you would like in a Provost. Provost finalists are expected to be on campus after Thanksgiving.

4.2 Nominating Committee
AVP Research Committee: Paul Laris was nominated to replace a member who resigned. 

A vote ensued: 

Approved: 42
Oppose: 3 
The nomination was approved. 
4.3 Status – Academic Senate Consent Calendar
4.3.1 Composition of the Task Force on Sustainability – SECOND READING
4.3.2 Discontinuance, MA Global Logistics (AS-977-15/CEPC/URC) – FIRST READING

4.3.3 Discontinuance, Reading/Language Arts Option in the MA in Education Degree Program and Specialist Credential (AS-975-15/CEPC/URC) – FIRST READING

5. REPORTS OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES: None
6. SPECIAL ORDERS
6.1 Report: CSULB President Conoley (TIME CERTAIN: 2:15 pm)
· Provost Search Committee: Thanked everyone participating and emphasized that confidentiality is important so we do not lose any good candidates. 

· The 2016 spring exam schedule has 2015 dates. Will work on having it fixed. 

· Senator Schürer requested the establishment of a website for University committees, boards and other sites similar to what the Academic Senate has for its councils and committees. 

· The President is aware about faculty concerns in terms of need for a CIO. Assured senate that we truly need leadership in this area.
· Streamlining the process of international travel to deal with the limitations our students face that may limit their ability to travel.
· The Strategic Planning Group is meeting and it is formulating a process to create a better Senate inclusion. 

· Thanked the Campus Climate Committee for their efforts. Faculty/staff/students will now be able to choose the name they are called by, which is especially important for the transgender population.
· We had another sexual assault report in student housing. President Conoley believes that increased reporting may be related to increased awareness on campus about sexual assault. 

· ASCU is recognizing the Leadership Fellows Program with an award for innovation and excellence.
· Overall crime statistics indicate CSULB continues to be a safe campus. Further data will be collected in the spring semester to show how we compare to other campuses. 
· More faculty are searches are approved but does not have a number for the budget for future faculty searches. 
· Past budget cuts forced staff positions to get consolidated. President Conoley stated that many staff were hired but does not know the details as to the exact positions. In addition, about seventy six searches for new faculty was approved for next year. We need more staff and faculty as our student population at CSULB grows. 
6.2 Report: CFA President Douglas Domingo-Forasté
· There was a rally on Monday for the strike authorization. Voting will continue to be active electronically until Oct. 28th. Only CFA members may vote. Three more opportunities to vote by paper ballot will be available. They will be by the candy counter in the Student Union on Tuesday, October 27, 12-2, 4-6pm, October 28, Wednesday October 28, 4-6:00 pm and in the Chartroom on October 28, 12-2:00 pm. Results will be announced on November 4. 

· BOT Rally will take place on November 17. Three double decker busses will be going from campus to the Chancellor’s Office at 9:30 am. Return times are 2:00 pm and 5:00 pm. These buses are free of cost.  
· The new raises will help some people more than others depending on the ranks within their positions. Other state employee agencies still got the raises among their steps.
6.3 Report:  ASI President Jose Salazar – 5 minutes
· Attended the Association of College Unions International (ACUI) meeting where he participated in various workshops such as university tolerance, better usage of space on campus and leadership, etc. 
· This week is the Knight City Challenge presentation informing students about the grant to make Long Beach a better city. Challenge winner can be awarded a few thousand dollars and a few million dollars to implement the challenge. 
· He is running the LA marathon to raise money for low income students including the undocumented community. 
· Volunteering CA Mexico Studies Class Center. During the summer he works so that organizations have ethnic studies at the Long Beach Unified School District via CSULB. 
· On October 31, the Long Beach Unified School Districts ethnic studies classes will meet at the USU Ballrooms as national model from 9:00 am – 1:00 pm. He will be giving a speech with his experiences. Many community members and politicians will be attending. 
· Board of Control ad hoc committee met to discuss the best possible policy change to allow pay for undocumented student workers for future years.
· ASI Senate is working on the last reading for the policy agenda for the year. 
· Sustainability Task Force: Has various plans for the sustainability model which involves a city-wide effort. Will meet with the mayor next month.
· Working on outreach efforts to encourage more student involvement with the Student Board of Trustees.   
· Working on revamping Standing with CSU. 
· Next CSA is November 14-16 in Dominguez Hills and the following Tuesday is the CSU BOT meeting. 
· There is $24,000 remaining in grants and are encouraging students to apply.  

· Take Back the Night was last night. “Coming Out” week was two weeks ago. 

· Fraternity brother was shot at North Arizona University. Wants to make sure we do something in our University to address the issue.  

6.4 Report:  Not Alone at the Beach – 5 minutes
Abby Bradecich and Jeane Caveness gave a brief presentation. The PowerPoint may be found next to the minutes: http://web.csulb.edu/divisions/aa/grad_undergrad/senate/about/agendas/.  
· Received a grant of about $200,000 which it is renewable for two additional years on a non-competitive basis as long as they are federalized. The grant has two components: The first is related to Survivor Centered Services, including a fulltime Sexual Assault Victim’s Advocate. In addition, they are developing Allied training. Working with Mentors in Violence Prevention (MVP), meeting with residential life staff, sorority and fraternity presidents and student athletes. MVP institute will train campus staff who can facilitate workshops with MVP trainers.
· The Associated Students created a campaign to attain this grant. 

· A new website will be live next week. The link will be provided in the near future. 

7. UNFINISHED BUSINESS: 
7.1 Policy on Avoidance of Conflict of Interest in the Assignment of Course Materials 
(AS-968-15/FPPC) – SECOND READING

Senator Soni opened discussion by clarifying that the policy is focused on conflict of interest, not ability to make a profit from selling course materials that were self-developed.

Senator Schürer asked for a straw poll to see if the Senate agreed with the concept that “faculty may profit from requiring self-developed materials”.
Yes: 35

No: 13
The body agreed there are scenarios where a faculty could profit from their own materials. 
Senator Pickett requested we define “conflict of interest” (Section 1.1). Chair Soni determined that we can move back to consider an amendment in area 1.0.
A vote ensued to refer this policy to FPPC:
Approve: 37

Oppose: 11

This policy will be referred to FPPC for modifications. 

FPPC Chair, Torabzadeh requested the Executive Committee give specific instructions for what areas they must focus on when making modifications. 

Straw poll: To determine if the senate wants FPPC to include in the policy other mechanisms for managing conflict of interest beyond the publishers, peer reviews, etc.

Yes: 32
No: 7
The body of the senate wants FPPC to consider including these mechanisms. 
A discussion ensued regarding this topic. 

Other suggestions were made from the senate such as adding to the policy instructions as to what should be done if a situation occurs where there may be a conflict of interest in order for matters to be handled ethically and adding a sentence which states that this policy is not intended to infringe on faculty’s academic freedom. 
7.2 Proposal: Policy on Intellectual Property (AS-944-14/FPPC) – SECOND READING
This policy was not addressed in this meeting. 

8. NEW BUSINESS (TIME CERTAIN: 3:30 pm):
8.1 Proposal: MS Engineering Management (AS-973-15/CEPC/URC) – FIRST READING
Associate Dean, Rahai presented the joint degree between the College of Engineering and the College of Business. This degree allows students to become specialized in certain areas. This is completely an online staff support degree. The culminating project is a comprehensive examination. This program was developed via a grant from the Chancellor’s Office to increase online program options. Working on developing a parallel program for stateside as well. Universities in other states offer similar programs, but there are no other similar programs locally. Open to all CSULB matriculated students including international students.
8.2 Proposal: BS in Biomedical Engineering Program (AS-978-15/CEPC/URC) – FIRST READING
Professor and Chair, Englert presented this degree that is currently an option in the Electrical Engineering. This is an interdisciplinary program with aspects of Electrical Engineering, Mechanical Engineering, materials, biomechanics, computing, etc. The goal is to enhance student success. Currently there are only two other CSUs that have a stand-alone Biomedical Engineering program. Our campus sits within a location that has a need for biomedical engineers. 
9. ADJOURNMENT: 3:56 pm

